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FADE IN:

EXT. CAPITOL STEPS – DAY

Debris from the Capitol riots is everywhere. Swastika, MAGA 
hats, Confederate flags, rifles, ammo vests. Walking through 
it is FRAMPTON, a female lawyer, and RIVER JORDAN, a female 
Jamaican activist. Rednecks stalk them. 

RIVER JORDAN
Let’s tell our children of a man 
unbalanced in his mind, the fragile 
ego, obsessed with the black 
president for making fun of him, 
exploding in rage, insane word 
vomit, hurting people to show his 
power, asking why he can’t use 
nuclear bombs. 

REDNECK
Our man Trump saved this country 
from the likes of you. 

RIVER JORDAN
A con man whose towers of fraud 
made billions disappear, who ripped 
somebody off in every deal.

REDNECK
Man's a billionaire, what do you do 
for a living? Anything?

RIVER JORDAN
A leader who made himself a joke 
with his border wall and made 
America a joke for voting for him.

REDNECK
If we had our wall, we wouldn't be 
up to our ass in the bad element. 

River and Frampton see three rednecks blocking their way. 
They pull together and change course. 

FRAMPTON
A traitor who asked for foreign 
help stealing elections, sold out 
his country, laundered Russian 
money, gave away national secrets.

REDNECK
They kept saying collusion but they 
could never prove it!



RIVER JORDAN
A criminal who blackmailed a nation 
fighting for its life so he could 
smear his opponent, sending a mob 
to terrorize Congress twice. 

REDNECK
Where exactly do you come from, 
Cupcake? Which planet?

RIVER JORDAN
A murderer who killed 600,000 
because he thought saving them 
would risk his reelection, pitched 
toxic drugs, hoarded equipment, 
blackmailed governors, cheered as 
anti-mask maniacs tried to kill a 
governor and attack shopkeepers.

REDNECK
My body, my choice!

More rednecks have gathered behind them as well. 

FRAMPTON
A demagogue inciting rubes who fear 
their own extinction, clinging to a 
mythical past ruled by white 
heroes, venting rage on anyone who 
challenges their delusions, a mob 
which leaps to its feet at the 
sound of dog whistles and marches 
through Thomas Jefferson’s home 
town under swastikas.

REDNECK
We built this country, didn't see 
you there when we did it. 

RIVER JORDAN
A man who invaded Oregon to start a 
race war, sent the DHS to beat and 
blind and kidnap moms and nurses 
and vets, cheering as white idiots 
burned buildings and blamed blacks, 
cheering when a white teenager 
murdered people -

REDNECK
That boy's a hero!
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RIVER JORDAN
Cheering as the president filled 
Washington with bayonets and gas-
bombed a priest.

REDNECK
We got wild animals in our streets!

FRAMPTON
He crippled the post office so they 
couldn't deliver ballots, tried to 
steal electors, got foreign help to 
steal the election. 

REDNECK
That election was stolen in broad 
daylight!

They are now encircled by rednecks. 

RIVER JORDAN
To block mail-in voting and voting 
buses, cause long lines in black 
areas, terrorize voters with thugs 
and cops, attack election offices, 
stop votes from being counted. 

REDNECK
The whole thing was rigged!

RIVER JORDAN
Stealing Supreme Court seats so 
they could take away our rights.

FRAMPTON
A party leader leading a bunch of 
hacks grabbing power and ignoring 
crimes, trying to criminalize any 
liberal if he tries to govern, a 
party that stands for nothing.

RIVER JORDAN
More deaths than Vietnam, more lost 
jobs than the Depression, bigger 
deficits than Reagan, more 
indictments than Nixon, two 
impeachments.

FRAMPTON
Posterity won’t believe it. We 
rewrite history. Our country is 
loaded with idiots who still want a 
recount at Appomattox.
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REDNECK
Fellas, time we gave these folks a 
history lesson. 

Cheers. Frampton and River disappear in a melee. 

INT. WHITE HOUSE OFFICE - DAY

A terrified GENERAL talks to RADER, a Trump aide.

GENERAL
Have a seat. I know you just 
started at the White House - 

RADER
There's been some turnover there. I 
just came from Justice, finally. 
Great resume bullet. 

GENERAL
This man puts the country in 
danger. He set terrorists free, 
wrecked our alliances, gave away 
classified information, puts our 
troops in danger by talking smack 
about Muslims all the time. 

RADER
It's not as bad as Nixon, is it? We 
survived that. 

GENERAL
Nixon got drunk and ordered nukes 
fired, twice. Kissinger told the 
military not to accept nuclear 
orders from Nixon without checking. 

RADER
Well, it’s not that bad now, is it?

GENERAL
This guy keeps asking why he can’t 
use nukes. He demands to see 
options, we refuse. We warned Iran 
and Korea we have no idea what 
he’ll do. He said he needs to fuck 
up Iran and bomb the fucking lot of 
them in Syria - 

RADER
Wait a minute - 
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GENERAL
Those are quotes. We ignored the 
Syria attack order. Pence spent all 
night talking him out of bombing 
Iran – it's Trump’s fault Iran went 
back to enriching uranium in the 
first place, Korea too. I don’t 
know how many times the military 
can just tell him no on the nukes.

RADER
I was over in the Hoover building. 
I had no idea. 

INT. INTERROGATION ROOM - DAY

Rader gets pulled into an interview with two FBI agents. 

RADER
We're doing a formal interview?

AGENT
Depends on how things go, I 
suppose. 

RADER
I'm not a Justice anymore, I'm at 
the White House. 

AGENT
Yes, that's impressive. It's your 
time at Justice that we want to 
talk to you about. And before. All 
that stuff you did for Trump'S 
campaign. 

RADER
I'm just a low-level lawyer. 

AGENT
You needn't be so modest. Your name 
keeps popping up mysteriously 
whenever we look into Russia, 
Comey, Flynn. It's very puzzling. 

RADER
There's no mystery here - 

AGENT
It's fascinating when we dig into 
the campaign. Staffers who were too 
toxic to bring to Washington. 

(MORE)
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And a bunch of Russian names. You 
want to let us know if you leave 
town. 

INT. MEDICAL OFFICE – DAY

A psychiatrist talks to Rader.

RADER
You’re joking.

PSYCHIATRIST
The President went in on his own, 
for a cognitive test. Started with 
the dementia battery, it was a 
surprise he passed it.

RADER
I thought the general was scary. 

The doctor leafs through notes. 

PSYCHIATRIST
I never met Trump but he has 19 
symptoms of syphilis, 28 for 
Alzheimers. Mood swings, explosive 
rage, inflexible, irritable, can't 
handle stress. Delusions of 
grandeur and persecution, 
personality disorders. 

He turns a page. 

PSYCHIATRIST (CONT'D)
Memory problems, confusion, 
executive functions, concentration, 
planning, reading. The word vomit, 
shrinking vocabulary, repeating 
himself. Fatigue, stumbling, 
getting lost.

RADER
He can't be all that bad.

PSYCHIATRIST
He’s a sadist. Can't walk away from 
a fight, humiliates people, crushes 
anyone he's afraid of. He fired 
Comey on TV, fired Priebus on an 
airport runway, fired McCabe when 
he was days away from his pension. 

Another page. 

AGENT (CONT'D)
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PSYCHIATRIST (CONT'D)
He didn't care that he killed 
600,000 with that virus. Beating up 
moms in Portland, scraping the 
Braille off the walls of his hotel 
to screw with the blind, telling 
people to beat up black guys at 
rallies, throwing sick kids out of 
the country to die, baiting brides 
with green cards just so he can 
deport them, calls our veterans 
suckers and losers.

RADER
He does have a short fuse.

PSYCHIATRIST
It's scary to have a president you 
can manipulate. You goad him with a 
tweet, he explodes. You put women 
in front of him, he can’t think. 
Rattle his nerves and he babbles. 
Challenge him with facts, he runs 
away. You flatter him like Putin 
does, he betrays his own country. 

RADER
We tried to keep him off Twitter.

PSYCHIATRIST
Trump needs to break the rules in 
public, so everyone can see he’s 
powerful enough to get away with 
it. Who's got a worse case of 
denial, Trump or you?

RADER
If he had to pass a background 
check to get into the CIA, Justice, 
he'd fail. Before I figured even 
the worst client deserves a lawyer. 
Now, I wonder if I can get my old 
job back.

PSYCHIATRIST
At Justice?

RADER
No, my dad's firm back home. Nice 
boring ambulance chaser. He is so 
proud of me. 
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INT. EAST ROOM OF THE WHITE HOUSE – DAY

Montage of Trump statements. His wife watches with Mrs. 
Trump. 

TRUMP
I learn foreign policy from TV. 
McCain isn’t a hero.
Our soldiers stole $50 million.
Give nukes to Japan.
Russia didn’t invade Ukraine.
Obama and Hillary founded ISIS. 
Hillary started the birthers.
Nuclear devastation is important 
for me.
Let’s find our enemies and kill 
their kids.
Beat up people who criticize me.
Iowa voters have rotten brains.
I’m not sure about the Klan. 
I wanted a Purple Heart but didn’t 
want to serve.
I saw the tragedy of 711 first 
hand.
We need to know where Ted Cruz’ 
father was when Kennedy was shot. 
Obama is attacking Christianity. 
Bill Clinton is a rapist.
Obama had a gay lover.
Biden rigged the election.
I’m gonna give away Puerto Rico and 
take Greenland.
I’m gonna build a southern moat 
with alligators.
I’m gonna nuke the hurricane.
I’m gonna destroy Turkey.
I’m the Messiah.
I deserve the Nobel Prize.
I want my face on Mount Rushmore.
That bitch who’s running Michigan, 
she deserves all those Boogaloos 
who are trying to kidnap her!

RADER
Mrs. Trump, is there any way we can 
steer him away from reporters 
today?

INT. WHITE HOUSE – DAY

Trump looks at protesters in the street, terrified. Melania 
and Barron look at each other. 
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TRUMP
You get your troops out there and 
shoot those people!

GENERAL
Is there a lawyer who can explain 
to our commander in chief why we 
can't just mow those kids down? 
That would be a big help. 

RADER
It’s teenage girls with flowers 
painted on their faces. You’re 
protected by 20 police forces, 
prison guards, troops with 
bayonets. When you gas-bombed that 
church, it got some press coverage.

TRUMP
Surround the place with a second 
fence.

RADER
Sir?

TRUMP
I’m going to the basement. Melania, 
bring the kid too. 

He rushes out. Melania and Barron look out the window again, 
and then at each other, before following Trump. 

RADER
Throw a yellow dye marker over the 
starboard side, sailor. 

EXT. OVAL OFFICE - DAY

Trump rants at a roomful of uniforms, waving a newspaper.

TRUMP
Somebody told the press I was 
hiding in the basement. I want you 
to find him! We charge him with 
treason and execute him.

They realize he's serious. 

STAFFER
I'll get right on it. We'll find 
out who did it. 
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INT. OVAL OFFICE - NIGHT

Trump is waiting impatiently when the staffer returns. 

TRUMP
Dammit, I want to know who told the 
papers I was hiding in the 
basement! There were only so many 
people who knew. 

STAFFER
We're still looking, sir. 

TRUMP
I wasn't hiding down there! I was 
conducting an inspection!

INT. AUSTRALIAN GOVERNMENT OFFICE – DAY

Two senior officials. 

OFFICIAL
Yes, Minister?

MINISTER
I just had a call from Trump.

OFFICIAL
That was all the same call?

MINISTER
He rambled on and on.

SECOND OFFICIAL
I was on the line, I stopped taking 
notes, it was gibberish.

MINISTER
Is their ambassador in Canberra?

OFFICIAL
We’d better deal with the State 
Department directly.

MINISTER
Not sure that will help. He's a 
buffoon, might as well be wearing 
clown shoes. 
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EXT. ROSE GARDEN – DAY

Two reporters go out into the Rose Garden and find Melania 
has wrecked it.

REPORTER
Wait, did we take a wrong turn?

SECOND REPORTER
Where the hell is the Rose Garden?

REPORTER
This is it.

SECOND REPORTER
What the hell happened? Where are 
Jackie’s trees? The roses? Oh my…

REPORTER
Melania made the front door of 
Trump’s house look like a funeral 
home. Wishful thinking, maybe…

SECOND REPORTER
Why didn’t they blow up Mount 
Rushmore while they’re at it?

INT. OFFICE - DAY

Rader is being berated by a Senator. 

SENATOR
Young lady, need to stop badgering 
me about getting that border wall 
thing through the Senate, think 
about your future before they slap 
the cuffs on you. 

RADER
This is my chance to work with a 
president. 

SENATOR
Is that what you think he is? 
Government is a profession. A 
president needs to know the law, 
Congress, diplomacy, economics and 
science, crisis management, 
strategy.

RADER
Who has all those tools?
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SENATOR
The guy who can do the job listens, 
he’s practical, has a thick skin, 
cool-headed, handle a dozen issues 
at once. This guy...

RADER
We’ve had some wild and woolly 
presidents before.

SENATOR
This guy every schmuck who had 
money but no class: the Clampetts, 
redneck lottery winners, Hugh 
Hefner, John Gotti, used car 
salesmen, smoked-up rappers.

RADER
Well, we have a team around him, to 
help him.

SENATOR
His aides are alpha-male idiots 
waving their tools at each other. 
His lawyers are godawful: three of 
them already implicated Trump in 
crimes. Get a lawyer, or get a new 
job. You're all going to jail. 

RADER
So, the border bill, I'll put you 
down as undecided. 

They exchange a look.

RADER (CONT'D)
I was raised to be a Reagan 
Republican. Back the blue, back the 
military, family values, balanced 
budgets, keep an eye on Russia, 
take care of farmers and workers. I 
don't know how my party turned into 
whatever the hell this is. 

She gets up. 

RADER (CONT'D)
My husband walked out. Three days 
after I took this job. We got a 
kid. 
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INT. AUDITORIUM – NIGHT

Presidential debate. Biden is calm. Trump is interrupting 
over and over. Rader talks to another aide.

RADER
Has the President lost his mind? 
Did somebody over-medicate him?

AIDE
One of his attack dogs said Biden 
has trouble keeping his train of 
thought if you interrupt him.

RADER
He sounds like he has fucking 
Tourette’s syndrome.

In another corner, audience members cringe.

SPECTATOR
Remember, it’s 2020. His last year. 
This is when we chuck him out.

SECOND SPECATOR
It’s gonna be a great year!

INT. RADIO STUDIO – NIGHT

MONTAGE.

Trump ranting to radio personalities and reporters. In each 
case, Rader is behind him, a smile frozen on her face. 

TRUMP
Psychologists say women want to be 
treated with respect. I tell 
friends who treat their wives 
magnificently, get treated like 
crap in return, be rougher and 
you’ll see a different 
relationship.
Women are dogs, pigs, disgusting 
animals, slobs.
Rape in the military is just to be 
expected.
Breast pumping is disgusting.
Women, you have to treat them like 
shit.
Keep your wife away from the money! 
Women are turned on by money; women 
are manipulative, golddiggers.
Can’t stand a flat-chested woman.

(MORE)
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It’s good to have a young and 
beautiful piece of ass.
Women’s swimsuits should be smaller 
and heels should be higher.

RADER
Um, Mister President - 

TRUMP
Taking care of the kids, that’s not 
my job, that’s on the wife. My wife 
does what she’s told, right 
sweetie?
Working moms can’t be loyal 
employees.
Check out all those contestants in 
the swimsuits. If you’re looking 
for a rocket scientist, don’t tune 
in tonight.
Women who think they were harassed 
should just quit.
She was bleeding out of her 
wherever.
Carly Fiorina is ugly.
Ted Cruz better shut up or I’ll go 
after his wife.
Someone with a gun could solve our 
Hillary problem.
That bitch Angela Merkel. Who put 
the krauts in charge of the world, 
I thought we won that war? 
That kid, Lindsey Lohan? She's 
probably deeply troubled and 
therefore great in bed. How come 
the deeply troubled women, you 
know, deeply, deeply troubled, 
they're always the best in bed?
All these women accusing me of 
rape, I’m gonna sue. And the 
taxpayers will pick up the bill.

Later, Trump is watching a terminal with Rader.

TRUMP (CONT'D)
That Nancy Reagan broad, not much 
to look at.

RADER
Sir. You think we could wait until 
her funeral is over first?

Trump is on the phone.

TRUMP (CONT'D)
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TRUMP
Salma, that was me. The Enquirer 
story? Well, whose fault was that? 
You wouldn’t sleep with me. Maybe 
if you go out with me, we put this 
whole story to rest...What about my 
wife?

Trump with Rader.

TRUMP (CONT'D)
That bitch Nancy O’Dell, I want her 
fired.

RADER
She says you grabbed her crotch.

INT. AUDITORIUM – NIGHT

Trump tongue-kissing his daughter and fondling her breasts on 
camera.

INT. HALLWAY – NIGHT

Trump has cornered a female guest in the waning hour of a 
tacky party. A butler arrives.

GUEST
Mister Trump, no –

BUTLER
Boss, is there anything more I can 
do for you tonight?

TRUMP
You can get the fuck out, I’m busy.

BUTLER
Sir?

GUEST
You’re the butler?

BUTLER
I keep him out of trouble, most of 
the time. I'll take you to your 
car. 

GUEST
Thank God. 
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EXT. CORNFIELD – NIGHT

Trump rally. Reporters are trapped in a fenced pen.

TRUMP
See those reporters? Liars. Want to 
know who the enemy is?

THUG
There’s one of em!

The mob follows a female reporter to the parking lot. They 
spit at her and key her car. A cop moseys over, taking his 
time.

Rader fields questions.

REPORTER
Your man told that mob to attack 
that woman, the reporter.

RADER
I understand, but she needs to be 
fair to the president, and these 
things won’t happen, will they?

TRUMP AIDE
That bitch Megyn Kelley, watch what 
happens to her after this election 
is over.

INT. DRESSING ROOM – NIGHT

Trump enters a room with teenage girls frantically covering 
their chests. Rader follows with another aide.

RADER
He took over the beauty contest for 
teenagers, so he could go into the 
dressing room whenever he wanted.

AIDE
So, naked children? Um, Mister 
President? Car's outside. 

TRUMP
Man, look at all the tits. 

INT. OVAL OFFICE - NIGHT

Trump and Rader, along with others, end a wearying meeting. 
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TRUMP
I forget your first name. You're 
younger than the rest of em. Long 
day, huh?

RADER
Yes, Mister President. 

TRUMP
You know, we got so close to the 
finish line on this thing. You want 
to come over to the residence, we 
can probably bang this out. 

RADER
Sir, I need to call my babysitter. 
And then my husband. 

EXT. FIELD – DAY

Ukrainian soldiers under attack by Russian irregulars.

SOLDIER
How much longer can we hold out? 
The Russians never seem to run out 
of shells. 

SECOND SOLDIER
The Americans were supposed to set 
us missiles. And then suddenly they 
stopped, we don't know why. 

A wagonload of wounded rolls by.

SOLDIER
Forty dead. Eastern part of the 
country, the Russians are stealing 
everything that isn't nailed down. 
And of course the women. 

INT. OFFICE – DAY

Rader briefs a lawyer who leafs through papers and pictures.

RADER
I am screwed. Trump blackmailed 
Ukraine into smearing Biden for the 
election. It was a whole crime 
wave. And all the players, I've got 
their dirt all over me.  
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LAWYER
The president knows people are 
dying in Ukraine? Wow, pictures. 

Rader lays down a picture. 

RADER
This is Shokin, prosecutor in 
Ukraine. He was a crook, he ignored 
corruption cases. Ron Johnson and 
Joe Biden got the guy fired. But 
then Johnson, he's a Republican, he 
said, no, I didn't get the guy 
fired because he was a crook, Biden 
got him fired to protect his son, 
who was up to no good working for a 
Ukrainian company. It's bullshit, 
even the Ukrainians said so. 

LAWYER
Makes no sense, firing a lazy 
prosecutor makes it more likely 
they'd go after the son, not less. 

RADER
Shokin hates Biden so he plays 
along with Johnson, writing 
documents smearing Hunter Biden. 

LAWYER
Foreigners helping Trump win an 
election. Felony charges. 

Rader lays down another picture. 

RADER
This guy, Firtash, hangs with the 
Russian mob, feds had charges 
against him. Firtash helped with 
Shokin's smear against the Bidens 
and put dirty money into GOP 
campaigns, hoping Trump would 
return the favor by pardoning him. 

LAWYER
Foreign money in American 
campaigns. More felony charges. 

Two more pictures. 

RADER
Giuliani brought in two morons, 
Parnas and Fruman, they botched a 
marijuana scam, money laundering. 

(MORE)
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Rudy used them to hook up with 
Firtash. They donated to 
Republicans on the Hill.

LAWYER
Also illegal. Oh shit. 

RADER
When Parnas got arrested, Trump 
denied knowing him. Parnas got mad, 
spilled the beans, tried to flee 
the country. Then the documents 
smearing the Bidens went to Pompeo 
and, here's Rudy. 

LAWYER
The president's lawyer and the 
Secretary of State. Shit. 

Another picture. 

RADER
Rudy pulled a nutty on Fox: Hunter 
is an addict, the Bidens launder 
money, they committed crimes in 
China. He kept pushing Ukraine for 
more dirt on Biden, and he tried to 
use a Ukrainian oil firm to funnel 
cash to a campaign PAC. 

LAWYER
So foreign smears AND foreign money 
in the campaign. This jerk was 
gonna be president back 2008. And 
this was before Borat. 

Another picture. 

RADER
Once the scandal broke, Matt Gaetz 
send a mob to disrupt the hearings 
on the Hill. Another mob went to 
Bill Barr’s house because he didn't 
lock up Biden.

LAWYER
So, threats of violence. And then 
Johnson again?

Another picture. 

RADER
Johnson demanded the CIA go after 
Hunter Biden to help Trump. 

RADER (CONT'D)
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LAWYER
That's what they were going to 
impeach Nixon for. 

Another picture. 

RADER
Devin Nunes blocked investigators, 
leaked information, shopped for 
dirt on Biden in Europe.  

LAWYER
Yep, more crimes. What about Trump?

RADER
His job was blackmail. He cancelled 
meetings with the Ukrainians, 
blocked their trade, the missiles 
they need to fight the Russians. 
Trump wanted them to promise in 
writing to investigate Biden so 
Trump could campaign on it. Then 
Trump sent a guy to China to get 
THEM to smear Biden. 

LAWYER
So he's forcing foreigners to get 
involved in the election. And 
Congress appropriated that missile 
money, so this is all illegal. So 
anyone who could flip on Trump?

Another picture. 

RADER
Trump’s fixer Sondland sat at a 
restaurant where Russians were 
surely listening, bellowed out the 
story of “BIDEN INVESTIGATIONS” in 
a phone call, they could hear Trump 
swearing on the other end. Sondland 
warned the Ukrainians: they get 
nothing until they screw Biden.

LAWYER
So, check my notes. Trump and 
Sondland blackmail Ukraine to smear 
Biden, foreigners cook up the 
smears and dump money into our 
campaigns, Pompeo and Johnson and 
Rudy push the smears into the 
mainstream. Violent mobs to subvert 
the law. All this helps Putin 
invade Ukraine, people get killed. 

(MORE)
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President, members of Congress, 
breaking the law, looking for a 
scapegoat. 

RADER
I know all these guys. I'm 
tapdancing with investigators. I 
need a drink. And a good lawyer. 

LAWYER
Even if you're innocent, you know 
what the legal fees are gonna be 
like?

RADER
I guess my kid can go to community 
college. 

EXT. FIELD – DAY

Ukrainian soldiers get shot and begin to abandon a post.

INT. OVAL OFFICE - DAY

A meeting is ending; Trump gestures to Rader. 

TRUMP
Kid, you get over to Justice, you 
tell em what I want. 

RADER
Sir, the White House has rules 
about interfering in investigations 
over at Justice. 

TRUMP
Who does the White House work for? 
Me. 

RADER
Sir - 

TRUMP
Who does Justice work for? Me. 

RADER
Mister President - 

TRUMP
Do I look like a guy who enjoys 
repeating himself? Government 
belongs to me. You belong to me. 

LAWYER (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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The Justices on the Court - that's 
why Comey's gone, forgot who the 
king is. 

INT. COMMITTEE ROOM – DAY

Frampton is whupping up on Rader in front of lawyers.

FRAMPTON
Trump blackmailed Ukraine, sent the 
IRS to nail Hunter, blocked the 
extradition of a witness, ordered 
employees to defy subpoenas, hid 
evidence. 

RADER
So prove it. 

FRAMPTON
He did it in broad daylight. He 
fired Yovanovich because she 
wouldn’t help with the Biden stuff. 
He threatened a civil war, 
threatened Schiff, said the 
whistleblower should be shot. MAGA 
freaks put a $50,000 price on the 
whistleblower’s head.

RADER
No way the Senate will convict.

FRAMPTON
It's not just Trump. Pompeo lied, 
hid evidence, terrorized his 
employees to stop em from 
testifying. Giuliani gave Pompeo a 
smear file against Yovanovich, used 
Microsoft Word to pretend the 
papers came from the White House. 

To the room.

FRAMPTON (CONT'D)
You tried to expose the 
whistleblower while hiding his 
story. You threatened the inspector 
general.

RADER
The whistleblower is a liberal spy, 
he only gets protection if he tells 
the story right. We put no pressure 
on the Ukrainians. 

TRUMP (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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Trump was ignorant of what people 
were doing, there was no criminal 
intent.

FRAMPTON
All of which is nonsense.

RADER
Trump didn’t know it’s illegal to 
ask foreigners for help in an 
election.

FRAMPTON
He had to know, that was the point 
of the entire Russia probe.

RADER
You can’t nail a president for a 
failed plot!

FRAMPTON
That is precisely what they nailed 
Nixon for.

RADER
There was no quid pro quo!

FRAMPTON
Except the summit meetings and the 
missiles, in exchange for the 
smears of Biden.

RADER
It was hearsay!

FRAMPTON
Sorry, got two direct witnesses.

RADER
You can't have private hearings on 
this!

FRAMPTON
You mean like you did for Hillary? 
Led by Pompeo?

RADER
You got that evidence in an 
improper process!

FRAMPTON
You made those exact rules so you 
could go after Hillary.

RADER (CONT'D)
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RADER
You didn’t have a House vote on 
opening the impeachment probe!

FRAMPTON
You guys changed that rule, 
remember?

RADER
Trump did all this so he can expose 
corruption! Biden sought to remove 
a Ukrainian prosecutor!

FRAMPTON
So did Senator Johnson, said the 
same as Biden, prosecutor’s a 
crook. Trump is so crooked he has 
to screw his pants on the morning, 
now he’s rooting out corruption? 
Trump cut the funding for fighting 
corruption. Gimme a break. 

INT. WHITE HOUSE PRESS ROOM – DAY

MONTAGE. 

Rader and another aide flail in front of reporters, trying to 
bring down Biden.

RADER AND AIDE
Biden raped Tara Reade!
Biden insulted black people!
He has dementia!
He wants to defund the police!
Joe’s afraid to come out and play!
He’s too radical!
He won’t keep us safe!
He’s not really from Scranton!
Biden will obliterate all the 
suburbs, take away their water and 
their windows!
The polls are wrong!
It’s a rigged election!
Kamala can’t be vice president 
because one of her parents was born 
in the British Empire!

FRAMPTON
That would have disqualified 
literally every president before 
the Civil War. 

(MORE)
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We didn’t hear this birthplace 
rubbish during the McCain campaign, 
born in Central America, or Ted 
Cruz, born in Canada. At least 
Kamala Harris is loyal to America, 
unlike Trump.

Rader steps into a hallway. 

RADER
I need a shower. 

EXT. FIELD – DAY

Ukrainian soldier being overrun.

INT. HOSPITAL HALLWAY – NIGHT

Nurse zips a young child into a body bag.

INT. OVAL OFFICE – DAY

Trump and Rader.

RADER
COVID. A thousand dead today. 

TRUMP
If the Dow crashes I lose the 
election. Be sure the virus money 
goes to our friends. Our pals on 
the Hill, the donors, warn em so 
they can buy stock in masks! 

RADER
That's insider trading. You can’t 
tell states to pay unemployment 
money they don’t have, there’s no 
point in giving tax breaks to 
people with no jobs. People getting 
evicted. 

TRUMP
Nobody knows economics like me.

RADER
Sir, no point to the travel ban 
when the virus is already here.

TRUMP
Can people get to my hotels?

FRAMPTON (CONT'D)
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RADER
Sir, the chloroquine causes heart 
attacks and blindness.

TRUMP
The manufacturers are my donors.

RADER
The plasma treatment causes lung 
damage, and bleach is just bleach.

TRUMP
Don't let CDC don’t talk to 
anybody. There’s people say Fauci's 
a rapist. He caused the virus.

RADER
Sir, his wife and daughter are 
getting death threats. 

TRUMP
Bring in my new virus response guy.

RADER
Sir, he’s a dog breeder.

TRUMP
I know science. Ventilators are 
bad. Doctors can wash the masks and 
reuse em.

Trump leaves, Rader collapses in a chair. 

RADER
How can one person make that many 
bad decisions that fast?

INT. HOSPITAL OFFICE – DAY

Rader is talking to Trump on the phone.

RADER
Sir, the Post Office had a great 
plan to send masks to every home.

TRUMP
I never get em back. I'm not Santa 
Claus.

RADER
Taxpayers paid for that stuff, 
you’re making them buy it twice. 

(MORE)
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The Pentagon is hoarding equipment. 
We sent 280 million masks overseas.

TRUMP
States can find their own stuff.

RADER
But then you confiscate it. China 
has a new mask, can we bring it in?

TRUMP
China? Block it, use the FDA.

RADER
Obama was working on a machine that 
can churn out a million masks…

TRUMP
Obama? Block it.

RADER
We could use Medicare, Obamacare, 
the Defense Production Act, FEMA.

TRUMP
Nothing with Obama’s name on it.

RADER
The Army could build hospitals.

TRUMP
No, send em to Canada. Cut the WHO 
money, shut down the Peace Corps, 
block the Medicaid, the food aid.

RADER
Can we warn the seniors?

TRUMP
Send home the Guardsmen so they’re 
not eligible for benefits, make 
sure the nurses don’t get too much 
money. You don’t get virus aid 
unless you give up Social Security. 

RADER
Masks got hijacked in Colorado, 
Chicago got bad masks. Was that us?

TRUMP
Gonna stick it to Cuomo too.

RADER (CONT'D)
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RADER
You cut off ventilators for New 
York, unemployment, you threatened 
a blockade? ICU beds are full, 
bodies tossed in trucks, there’s a 
black market, fake masks? Nurses 
wearing trash bags, doctors decide 
who gets to die. Isn't New York 
your town? You know these people. 

TRUMP
They have to treat me well. They 
can’t say ‘Oh, gee, we should get 
this, we should get that.’ Kansas 
and Louisiana have liberal 
governors, grab their ventilators. 
Maine gets nothing, Oregon, New 
Jersey. Send it to Oklahoma and 
Kentucky.

RADER
The only way to beat the pandemic 
and save lives, is to vaccinate 
everybody, take care of everybody, 
even the people you don't like.

TRUMP
What the fuck are you talking 
about?

He hangs up. She talks to the dead phone. 

RADER
Hello?...Maybe I could catch some 
flies for you, so you can pull 
their wings off. Find an anthill to 
stomp on with your big fat feet. 

INT. HOSPITAL HALLWAY – NIGHT

Nurse zips an elderly man into a body bag. She’s exhausted.

INT. MEDICAL OFFICE – DAY

Trump gets a checkup.

RADER
Secret Service guys got the virus, 
the officer with the nuclear 
football, Joint Chiefs.
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TRUMP
I want that captain fired.

RADER
Sir, COVID hit his aircraft 
carrier. The ship is out of action.

TRUMP
Don’t care, fire his ass.

RADER
Sir, why did we send the USS 
Comfort to New York and not let 
them do anything? Obama tested a 
million people a month during H1N1, 
you’re averaging 5,000 a month.

TRUMP
You comparing me to that schmuck?

RADER
Minnesota statehouse. Republicans 
found out there was an outbreak, 
told other Republicans, didn’t tell 
the Democrats. Now they’re sick.

TRUMP
We open the schools, only two, 
three percent of em will die.

RADER
That’s a million dead children, 
sir. Do you really want to tell 
teachers to write out their wills?

TRUMP
I need to catch that plane.

RADER
Sir. Is now the time to walk into a 
campaign rally playing “Live And 
Let Die”?

EXT. OUTSIDE A SMALL HOME – NIGHT

A female scientist sees armed men on her lawn.

THUG
You’re that bitch from the health 
department?

SCIENTIST
Awful lot of guns.
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THUG
There will be no violence. For now.

EXT. CAPITOL STEPS – DAY

Senator marches up the steps through a small crowd with two 
GOVERNORS.

REPORTER
Senator Paul, you’re infected, what 
are you doing on the Hill?

THUG
Impeach that governor, who the hell 
does he think he is!

REPORTER
Governor, couldn’t you just call 
the Mayor of Atlanta and figure out 
this mask thing?

GOVERNOR
No, I had to give her a smackdown 
so everybody could see! If she 
tries to speak in public, there’s 
gonna be hell to pay!

REPORTER
She's the Mayor, sir. You’re saying 
the counties are not allowed to 
shut down schools and businesses?

GOVERNOR
Any county tries to enforce these 
rules, I cut off their money.

REPORTER
You know 20 percent of the new 
cases across the whole country came 
from the biker rally you held?

GOVERNOR
More money for us! 

SECOND GOVERNOR
The beaches will open! The kids 
camp will open. Mardi Gras will go 
on!

GOVERNOR
We’re having a corona party! Pack 
the churches!
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EXT. OUTSIDE A SMALL HOUSE – DAY

A female scientist hears commotion on her steps.

SCIENTIST
What the –

THUG
You’re that bitch who published the 
virus data?

SCIENTIST
Who are you –

THUG
We warned you not to talk to the 
press.

SCIENTIST
I’ll talk to the press anytime I –

Trash the place.

INT. SCHOOL HALLWAY - DAY

Kid takes picture of crowded hallway.

KID
Look at em, packed in like 
sardines, it's a petrie dish for 
the virus. 

PRINCIPAL
We warned you, you’re on suspension 
until the end of the month.

AIDE
Sir, we had another outbreak, we 
need to shut the school down.

PRINCIPAL
Congratulations, you got the whole 
school suspended.

KID
These rednecks are ready to kill 
their own kids, to prove Trump was 
right about COVID. We don't want to 
die. 
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EXT. AIRPORT TARMAC - NIGHT

A GOVERNOR watches a plane being unloaded.

GOVERNOR
No way I’m letting our COVID stuff 
land anywhere but on our soil so 
Trump can’t send FEMA to steal it.
Move it to that warehouse and don’t 
tell anyone where it is.

AIDE
Up Boston, Trump stole the gear, 
they had to send a plane directly 
to China to make sure they protect 
the next load. In Michigan Trump 
stole ventilators, masks, money. 
It's like Goodfellas. 

INT. HOSPITAL HALLWAY – NIGHT

Nurse zips a young woman into a body bag.

MONTAGE.

We're down south, lots of Stetsons. Rednecks fire Mace at 
waitresses, cough on people, spit on hospitalized babies, 
wipe their noses on people’s shirts, spit on Asians, punch 
each other in the toilet paper aisle, buy more guns. Shoot a 
security guard, push a park ranger into a lake, scream at 
nurses, spit on police.

RIVER JORDAN
I love me some rednecks! Cowboys of 
the 21st century! Let's go find 
some!

EXT. CATTLE AUCTION – DAY

River Jordan annoys horse traders.

RIVER JORDAN
The real cowboys who won the west 
had brains, they knew science, they 
knew how to pick the right place 
for a homestead. How to find oil 
and gold. How to build a chimney 
that wouldn’t fill a cabin with 
smoke on a cold night.
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REDNECK
How the hell would you know?

RIVER JORDAN
Lot of em were black. A real cowboy 
was a scientist, he could grow 
crops, kill pests, breed horses. 
Knew how to birth a baby solo with 
whiskey, a knife and some twine. 
How to turn a sheep into a blanket 
and a steer into a saddle. How to 
hunt food, buy a healthy horse. 
Women used science, kids learned it 
for county fairs. Agricultural 
colleges across the west. 

REDNECK
You giving us a history lesson?

RIVER JORDAN
Real cowboys would wear the masks. 
Rednecks now don’t believe in the 
climate change that is burning 
crops, reject vaccines. Windmills 
cause cancer, Darwin was the 
Debbil.  Back in the day they'd 
have been run out of town before 
they could make everyone sick. Even 
in the west, the land of redneck 
myth, being a moron was an 
evolutionary dead end.

REDNECK
You fellers had enough?

SECOND REDNECK
You’re spooking the stock.

They punch her in the head. She shoves them away. 

RIVER JORDAN 
There is a 5000-year standard of 
civilization, need to treat other 
people with respect even if we 
don’t like them, even if they're 
different. We learn it in the first 
grade. Being an asshole is not a 
superpower, it's not a right. It's 
not your job to act like that every 
day. Being an asshole is a fad, 
like disco. Even most Republicans 
weren’t assholes 20 years ago. 
Could the fad just be over now?
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They punch her again. She climbs up on a fence. 

RIVER JORDAN
By the way, rednecks at the Alamo, 
who ignored warnings about the 
Mexicans because they wanted slaves 
so bad? Most of them didn't stand 
and fight. They surrendered or ran 
away. John Wayne was a pussy, 
chickened out of World War Two. Yee 
haw!

EXT. OUTSIDE A CITY HALL – DAY

A hollering mob.

THUG
Infect the Jews!

SECOND THUG
Look at that asshole with his 
maxipad on his face!

Two officials cower near a car.

OFFICIAL
We can’t send the health inspectors 
to these out-of-control bars and 
restaurants, people will get shot.

SECOND OFFICIAL
What?

OFFICIAL
A guard with eight kids was shot 
for asking a woman to mask up. A 
theme park employee got his jaw 
broke. One city had to cancel mask 
rules because store employees were 
terrorized by armed maniacs.

INT. OVAL OFFICE - NIGHT

Trump ranting to a TV camera. 

TRUMP
Get your guns and “liberate” 
Virginia, liberate Michigan, 
liberate Minnesota.
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INT. SMALL BRIEFING ROOM – DAY

A CDC scientist, exhausted, briefs the press.

SCIENTIST
Clerks who refuse to serve idiots 
without masks can be assaulted, so 
don’t argue with them.

EXT. OUTSIDE A HOSPITAL - DAY

MAGA GUNMEN block downtown Lansing, preventing ambulances and 
DOCTORS from getting into an ER.

DOCTOR
Please let the ambulances through, 
at least.

MAGAs laugh.

GUNMAN
What part of Asia you from?

EXT. OUTSIDE A GOVERNOR’S MANSION – NIGHT

Thugs show up to kidnap the Governor, in bulletproof vests.

THUG
Try her for treason!

SECOND THUG
Let’s go to that cop’s house next!

THUG
Lock her up!

SECOND THUG
Hangings too good for her!

INT. OVAL OFFICE – DAY

Trump fields questions.

TRUMP
That governor needs to get her mind 
right, make nice with the mob.

EXT. BLACK NEIGHBORHOOD – DAY

River Jordan talking to a black crowd.
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RIVER JORDAN
Black folk sing, we shall overcome 
someday. But they’re getting tired 
of the someday part. Blacks were 
enslaved in America in 1526, 500 
years, they gave us half a loaf 
during Civil Rights, now even that 
they want to take back. 

BLACK MAN
Most of us too young to remember.

RIVER JORDAN
After the War we get lynchings, 
packed prisons, sheriffs sell us to 
coal mines, plantation ripoffs and 
rape, abusive cops, couldn't pee or 
eat on the road, firehoses, rotten 
tomatoes, can't get hired, War On 
Drugs, ruined cities, dog whistles 
from Fox News, Obama hung in 
effigy. That's after emancipation. 
Not once did we try to kidnap a 
governor. But ask rednecks to put 
on masks, their tantrums turn into 
Dog Day Afternoon.

BLACK MAN
Well, it was just sad.

RIVER JORDAN
White boys better pray that black 
people never run out of patience as 
fast as they do. In 25 years whites 
will not be in the majority, no 
matter how they scream about 
immigrants and mixed marriage. They 
don’t learn to play with others, 
it’s going to turn out bad for em.

EXT. OUTSIDE A MEGACHURCH – DAY

Rednecks, dressed for church, stream into a massive building. 
Outside is River Jordan.

REDNECK
These damn virus rules. Can’t get 
free iced-tea refills. I hate 
having to get two teas in the drive 
thru.
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RIVER JORDAN
THE HORROR. These guys are the only 
ones man enough to survive an 
apocalypse.
The guys who threatened Rosa Parks 
60 years ago think they are Rosa 
Parks for Standing Up To The Man on 
masks.
The guys who think shop owners 
should kick out gays, spit on shop 
owners who insist on masks.
Guys who were okay when Bush made 
em strip at airport security, are 
outraged over masks.
The guys who want to remove 
abortion rights insist that wearing 
a mask is a personal choice. Masks, 
masks, masks. 

REDNECK
Son, you’re in front of the wrong 
church.

RIVER JORDAN
Economy shrunk faster than in the 
Depression. 33 million out of work. 
Mamma can’t pay rent. Farmers plow 
crops under. We’re a third world 
country. Maybe my friends from 
Jamaica can send you some help.

INT. HOSPITAL HALLWAY – NIGHT

Nurse zips a child into a body bag. She throws a laptop.

EXT. STREET IN A SMALL CITY – DAY

River Jordan sees a crowd in front of a city building.

RIVER JORDAN
Isn’t this the child welfare 
center?

WOMAN
Qanon idiots tell everybody on the 
internet that the center is running 
Hillary’s Satanic pedophile ring, 
complete with cannibals. We get 
phone calls, idiots driving by in 
pickup trucks.

She sees a man cowering behind a curtain.
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RIVER JORDAN
They cower with guns and their ammo-
vest man-purses, scanning their cul 
de sac for black criminals and 
Muslim terrorists, Mexican rapers 
and drug dealers, scan the sky for 
planeloads of ninja antifas. 

EXT. OUTSIDE A DETENTION CENTER – DAY

Crying children are in fenced enclosures in the sun. Rader is 
getting an earful from a nurse.

NURSE
Child endangerment. We executed 
Nazis for doing what we’re doing on 
the border. If we kept dogs in 
cages like this, we’d be in jail. 
How much did you have to do with 
all this?

CHILD
Quiero agua.

NURSE
A hundred degrees, babies in tents 
with no air, under metal blankets, 
concrete floors. Kids packed twenty 
to a cage, no toys, no parents.

CHILD
Eres doctora?

NURSE
They give em psychotropic drugs, 
throw deathly ill kids out before 
they get treatment. Illegal 
hysterectomies. Trump cancelled a 
plan to give trauma counseling, 
judge had to order him to let the 
kids take a bath. He fired the DHS 
boss for not being cruel enough. 
They admitted they’re holding the 
kids hostage as a political tactic.

CHILD
Ayudame!

NURSE
Girls getting raped. They can’t get 
sanitary pads, but the government 
is tracking their periods.
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CHILD
Por favor!

NURSE
They hid addresses so parents and 
kids can’t find each other. They’re 
hiding kids in motels.

RADER
It’s always a scam. Trump tried to 
charge them 800 dollars for a DNA 
test to prove who they were. The 
people who run the jails bribe 
Trump to keep the kids coming.

NURSE
An underground railroad is hiding 
immigrants from the Gestapo, like 
Anne Frank hiding in the attic.

REDNECK
We need this wall to defend the 
homeland, protect the people.

NURSE
He's protecting us? Your hero gave 
two countries the green light to 
build nukes to kill us. He set ISIS 
terrorists free. He sold us to 
Putin. He screwed our allies. That 
wall, kids are using it as a jungle 
gym. Protecting us? It’s a joke.

INT. OFFICE - NIGHT

Rader is on the phone. 

RADER
So what's her temperature today?
Do they know whether it's COVID?
I know this is an awkward time, I'd 
like to visit. Can I see her?
It's just a visit, I know you 
haven't changed your mind.
I'm still you're wife, I want your 
opinion. I want to quit my job. 
I want to quit. It's not about what 
you said. I can't stand it here. 
There's never a good time to walk 
out on this guy. You don't know how 
vindictive he is. 
Yes, you can sing three choruses of 
I Told You So when I get there. 

(MORE)
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Yes, a hug would be nice. 
Sweetie, I love you too. 

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

An evicted family sits on the curb, surrounded by pathetic 
belongings and a few sticks of furniture.

INT. LIMOUSINE – DAY

Rader talks on the phone.

RADER
His father gave him a multimillion 
dollar empire and a Wharton degree. 
He wrecked it all, went bankrupt, 
got buried in lawsuits, had to sell 
his ass to the Russian mafia. 
Biggest real estate collapse in 
history, but it wasn't theft or a 
market bubble: it was sheer 
stupidity. And now he has nowhere 
to run. Oh, crap. 

Trump enters the car. She pulls out her notes. 

TRUMP
So you were saying. What if I lose 
the election?

RADER
The banks take everything. Trump 
Resorts, Trump Taj Mahal, wrecked 
by debt. Trump Panama, Waikiki. 80 
million on Trump Plaza. Tower in 
Philly, 300 million; Trump Place 
lost a billion. Dubai, Charlotte, 
Toronto, two in Florida; the tower 
in New Orleans is a parking lot. 

TRUMP
What the hell did I care? They 
shouldn't have loaned me the cash. 
I told em the deal was no good.

RADER
Trump Shuttle is already gone, 380 
mil. And it's not just banks. It's 
thousands of moms and pops, getting 
clobbered. Trump Mortgage, it's 
people's homes. Trump Baja stole 
100 million from families. 

RADER (CONT'D)
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TRUMP
I'll see em in court. 

RADER
The scams are going to look bad in 
court. The videophone scheme. The 
vitamin scam. The scam to test 
women’s urine to see if they had 
“bad estrogen”, were you giving 
these women obgyn advice?

TRUMP
Blow one deal, I just borrow more.

RADER
No bank will lend to you. All you 
have left is Russian mobsters who 
will kill you if you screw with 
their cash. And yeah, you're going 
to get sued, a lot. 

TRUMP
Like I said, I go to court, I win.

RADER
You lost 236 times. Ripping off 
contractors. Screwing over female 
casino dealers. Union-busting. You 
bribed an official to end her probe 
of Trump University. Trump Soho, a 
worker was killed. Golf course 
trashed a natural habitat. You made 
deals with dictators, bought 
concrete from the Mafia, you were 
too crooked to get a Jersey 
gambling license. Too crooked for 
gambling in New Jersey! You need to 
stop ripping off your lawyers: 
you're gonna need em. 

TRUMP
And yet they elected me anyway. 

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

Continuation. They emerge in front of a skyscraper.

RADER
You yell about illegals taking our 
jobs while you wear a suit made in 
China. You had 200 illegals 
building Trump Tower, work twelve 
hours a day, five bucks an hour. 

(MORE)
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They sleep on the site. Guys get 
hurt, breathing asbestos, no hard 
hats, you don’t pay the taxes. You 
fired Americans so you could hire 
em. 

TRUMP
One call and I deport em. One more 
call and I have your legs broken.

RADER
The criminal stuff. Things you did 
for Putin, stole money for Ukraine, 
got foreigners to help with the 
election, paid your kids and your 
mistresses. The virus, 600,000 
cases of negligent homicide. 

TRUMP
Just need 270 electoral votes. Or 
get Pence to pardon me.

RADER
Pardon won’t help with the states. 
Collusion with Russia, paying off 
bimbos, you did that in New York, 
taxes, bank fraud. You did the 
Russia stuff in D.C., the woman you 
assaulted. You invade Oregon, told 
the governor you wouldn't let her 
do her job. Texas, kids in cages, 
they got raped. Michigan, election 
fraud. 

TRUMP
Enough, let’s get out of here.

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

An evicted family watches a limousine rolls by.

EXT. TOWN SQUARE – NIGHT

River Jordan ridicules the MAGAs marching with their torches.

RIVER JORDAN
CHARLOTTESVILLE. You can’t tell the 
difference, good guys and bad guys? 
Over here Nazis march on Thomas 
Jefferson’s hometown. 

RADER (CONT'D)
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Sniper scopes, ammo belts, knives, 
body armor, helmets, radios, 
torches, bear spray. Over here, the 
good guys, hippies with face paint, 
they even asked for a permit. Team 
Adolf beat em with baseball bats, 
set em on fire, ran em over with 
their cars. People died. 

REDNECK
You want to join em?

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

River Jordan following a gaggle of rednecks.

RIVER JORDAN
All the same. The hat, sunglasses, 
goatee, bandanna, XXXXL shirts. The 
badass boots they wear in the 
telemarketing office. The ammo-vest 
man-purse that Mommy filled with a 
Lunchable and a juice box. The Big 
Bad F-150, The Compensator. 
Preppers think they’re the 
Darwinian survivors of the 
apocalypse. There’s a reason no one 
will have sex with you.

MONTAGE.

Rednecks harassing people.

Black kids swimming.

WOMAN
Officer, there are Negroes in our 
pool! Yes, I know I called 911, 
it’s an emergency!

A black waitress.

THUG
I don’t pay for shitty service.

A breastfeeding mom.

THUG (CONT'D)
Cover that shit over, it’s 
disgusting!

A transgender waiting by the bathroom.

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
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THUG (CONT'D)
You go in that bathroom, I beat 
your ass.

Lesbians holding hands.

THUG (CONT'D)
Keep that sissy shit off my 
streets!

A fight.

A Mexican mom talking to her kids in Spanish.

THUG (CONT'D)
This is America, bitch, speak 
English?

MOM
This is land you stole from us, 
gonna talk anyway I like, pendejo.

Another fight.

Racists and cops chase a black woman away from her own 
business.

BLACK WOMAN
But that’s my shop, I own it!

Racists fire guns at a protest.

THUG
Democrats need to be shot dead!

A racist terrorize a restaurant with a rocket launcher.

THUG (CONT'D)
I’m an antifa hunter, you get your 
mind right or I’ll rape your child!

MOM
You mean my autistic son?

Thugs shooting at a black family that was just trying to 
return a U-Haul.

Thugs killing a deputy and a security guard.

Thugs stabbing a black man.

Thugs tearing off people’s masks.

Thugs burning down a store.
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Thugs vandalizing Jewish tombstones.

Thugs post pictures with fake lynched bodies and pretend to 
kneel on black men’s necks.

Thugs dangle nooses from their trucks.

The MAGAs beating up minorities at their rallies.

MAGA jackass slashes a 13-year-old girl in the face with a 
flagpole.

Racists chase Latino voters away from polling locations.

80 year old man, holding a mask up to a customer, is beaten 
in a bar.

A caravan of boogaloo terror trucks fire toxic chemicals at 
bystanders, with police support.

A cute inn has a flea market selling Nazi flags.

Racists beat up two Latinos in a bar; bartender throws the 
Latinos out.

A car with a Hillary bumper sticker has its tires slashed and 
windows smashed.

A burning house.

THUG
Somebody shot at us from that 
ghetto house?

NEIGHBOR
It’s been empty for a year.

THUG
We gonna arrest Democrats and 
gummit people and hang em on 
election day!

SECOND THUG
We didn’t start those fires, it was 
Black Lives matter!

Redneck and his wife approach an outdoor bar, red-hatted. 
They see a biracial couple.

THUG
Hey bitches, look at the hat!

Melee ensues, biracial couple arrested. MAGAs cheer.
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EXT. TAILGATE PARTY – DAY

River Jordan annoying rednecks.

RIVER JORDAN
How long can you live in the land 
of delusion? In the real world, the 
border wall is stupid, Mexicans are 
leaving, it's Filipinos and Indians 
who are coming. Coal is doomed, 
Trump was never bringing your jobs 
back, gummint isn’t coming for your 
guns, it's Trump's pals coming for 
your Social Security.

REDNECK
If you’re not here for the game, 
get the hell out, know what’s good 
for you.

RIVER JORDAN
They love the confederacy but they 
love Lincoln. Republicans freed the 
slaves, now get away from my Jeb 
Stuart statue! They need guns to 
resist the tyrant, then vote for 
the tyrant twice. They terrorize 
the governor's house, but 
protesters against police violence 
should be beaten. Federal aid for 
Kentucky is great but it’s 
communism when it goes to Harlem. 
Rednecks stand in line at socialist 
food banks, praying for that 
socialist aid bill. Biden is senile 
and also a criminal mastermind. 
Disagreement equals censorship. 
Logical consistency is tyranny.

Five rednecks throw her to the ground.

EXT. OUTSIDE ANOTHER CHURCH – DAY

Now River Jordan is annoying the church ladies.

RIVER JORDAN
Hitler only ran Germany 12 years, 
built the Volkswagen, rockets, the 
superhighway, conquered half the 
world. America’s rednecks, what did 
they build in 400 years? They stole 
half of Mexico, committed genocide, 
tore the country in two.
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WOMAN
Who the hell is this woman?

RIVER JORDAN
You gave us Jim Crow, Prohibition, 
the Christian Right, Nixon, Atwater 
and Rove, Fox and Rush, an Iraq war 
based on a lie, mass murderers, 
teen pregnancy, illiteracy, 
domestic violence, meth teeth, 
beating up gays. 

She hops down the steps. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
Chewing terbacky, obsessing about 
barbecue which is a stupid way to 
ruin meat, banjo music and 
yodeling. Whining when they don’t 
get their way, whining about their 
fake history. Anything a liberal 
does is tyranny, all fair elections 
are rigged, all accountability is 
persecution.

WOMAN
This colored woman is annoying us.

RIVER JORDAN
You believe you must rule America, 
because you built America. No you 
didn't. Immigrants built our cities 
and brought our food. The west was 
tamed by black and Mexican cowboys, 
Irish and Chinese. Blacks built the 
south and created our music. Jews 
created Hollywood. Unions built our 
middle class. Radicals wrote our 
Constitution. Our army is black and 
brown and gay and girl and gay 
girl. Women built the ships that 
won the war. Tribes were here 
before you killed em. You didn’t 
build America and you don’t own it.

Redneck pulls a gun.

WOMAN
Sermon’s over, bitch.

River Jordan arrested.
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INT. PRINCIPAL’S OFFICE – DAY

Principal hashes things out with two parents.

PRINCIPAL
This is the fourth time, your son 
and his little terror posse.

THUG
I raise my boy like my daddy raised 
me, nobody gonna tell me different.

PRINCIPAL
Gay kids, Mexicans, the girls, they 
run when they see him. He’s heading 
for reform school. Being a bully 
isn’t a right, not at this school. 
And do you morons really need to 
march out front with rifles?

INT. OFFICE – NIGHT

Frampton watches Sheriff David Clarke on a television, with 
another lawyer.

CLARKE
Here’s how to murder protesters and 
get away with it.

FRAMPTON
They will get away with it. Plots 
for mass shootings, plots to kill 
cops, SWAT reporters, blow stuff 
up, plots to provoke violence and 
then blame black protesters.

CLARKE
We need our soldiers and cops to 
join the revolution!

FRAMPTON
Threats to governors, critics of 
Trump, actors, gays, women who 
speak their minds, Jacob Blake’s 
father, never stops. Threats to the 
Dixie Chicks, Kaepernick, abortion 
doctors, black churches, reporters. 
NRA threatens war on the New York 
Times.

On the television, a black legislator addresses reporters.
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LEGISLATOR
It’s with regret that I announce my 
withdrawal from the race. I thought 
a black man could run in the county 
without the death threats.

FRAMPTON
My account is jammed. Rape threats.

AIDE
Your first rape threat? That’s how 
you know they’re reading you.

EXT. OUTSIDE REDNECK BAR – NIGHT

River Jordan taunts the locals.

RIVER JORDAN
You think this is new? When 
Democrats had the nerve to pass 
Obamacare, Republican leaders told 
the nuts to get violent. The party 
chair wanted Pelosi put on the 
firing line, party website showed 
Pelosi dying in flames. The RNC 
said a Congressman deserved to have 
his kids targeted for terror, 
Boehner said the Dems deserve to be 
attacked. McCain wanted rednecks to 
RELOAD, Palin told people to stop 
cars with Obama stickers.

THUG
Still got guns and ammo, Tawanda.

RIVER JORDAN
Armed goons at rallies, threats, 
calls for Obama's kids to die, 
calls for the army to overthrow 
Obama. Swastikas, smashed windows. 
Send a mob to run amok in Congress, 
to “scare” members into voting the 
right way. Plotting bombings. 
Little girl asked Obama a question 
at a town hall; wingnuts put her 
address online so other wingnuts 
could hunt her down. One of the 
people targeted by Palin was Gabby 
Giffords, got a bullet in her head.

THUG
You people just learn slow.
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EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

MONTAGE.

Police in action.

Cops bouncing an old man’s head off the pavement.

Cops spitting on people.

Cops smashing a medical station.

Cops throwing a guy out of his wheelchair.

Cops snatching a diabetic’s insulin and throwing it in the 
street.

Cops seizing masks.

Cops taking a man’s prosthetic legs, making him crawl. Then 
pepper spraying the people who help him.

Cops smashing people with their bicycles.

Cops throwing a doctor to the ground while he’s treating a 
wounded protester.

Cops beating nurses.

Cops firing a stun grenade into a girl’s chest. She drops to 
the deck.

Cops taser a woman. She drops.

Cops aiming a machinegun in the face of a toddler on her 
Dad’s shoulders.

Cops firing Mace in children’s faces.

Cops kicking children in the face as they lay injured on the 
ground.

Cops attacking the teenager scrawling on the street with 
chalk or shooting sparklers.

Cops aim guns and pepper spray at children. Parents grab the 
kids, cops arrest the parents.

Cops shooting a guy who raised his hands in the groin.

Cops open fire on people carrying an injured person.

Cops shooting kneeling protesters.
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Cop kicking someone in the chest while he’s sitting on the 
ground.

Cop opens his car door to knock down a pedestrian.

Cop pushes someone into a burning fire.

Cop running over a protester with his car.

Cops groping women and arresting them when they object.

Cops assaulting people who defend themselves from gas 
canisters.

Cops slashing the tires of parked cars.

REPORTER
You guys were attacking people 
asking for help, people walking 
home, parents looking for their 
kids, kids selling water, people 
sitting on their porch, the girl 
bringing pizza.

COP
You want to spend the night as my 
guest, over the station?

REPORTER
The rubber bullets? They can kill 
somebody or cause permanent damage, 
you’re supposed to bounce em off 
the ground.

COP
You want me to bounce a couple off 
you?

REPORTER
Sure, let me get my camera.

Cops shoot tear gas at car with pregnant couple inside.

DRIVER
Do you mind? She’s pregnant.

They begin shooting real bullets.

COP
God had a good day when they 
invented chemical spray.

Cops pepper spray reporter showing credentials.
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Cop yanking off someone’s mask and spraying him.

Cops spraying people kneeling.

Cops spraying people standing along a highway.

Cops spraying someone filming.

Cops spraying a person filming another person being beaten.

Cops spraying people walking away.

Cops spray one guy and then hit him with a chemical round.

Cop sprays a kneeling protester, shoves him over and sprays 
him again.

Cop fires gas canister at a protester, protester throws it 
away so he doesn’t hit anyone, cops shoot him in the head.

Cops pull off a protester’s goggles and squirt pepper spray 
into their eyes, forcing their victim to “resist” or be 
blinded.

COP (CONT'D)
Resisting arrest, hands on your 
head.

SECOND COP
Cover up those damn badges! No body-
cams!

Cops hiding their badges, their faces, covering their 
cameras.

Cop keeps shoving a man with his hands up.

COP
Stop moving! Stop resisting!

Cop knocks a phone out of a reporter’s hand, falsely charges 
him with assaulting a cop.

Cop slaps phone out of another guy’s hand, it cracks a 
window.

COP (CONT'D)
It’s a riot!

He deploys tear gas.

Cops arresting a guy for taking out his phone.
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COP (CONT'D)
You want to know where we’re taking 
those people, you want to know what 
I’m doing? I’m arresting you, I’ll 
fill in the details later.

Protester throws an apple over as fence. He is thrown on the 
ground.

COP (CONT'D)
Congratulations. Assaulting an 
officer.

APPLE THROWER
With an apple? Half an apple?

Cops throw someone to the ground while a reporter is 
interviewing him.

Cop hitting a female reporter with his shield.

Cops force a man to take a baton and then punches him.

Cops want to suspend habeas corpus. So they can make people 
disappear.

COP
This is a riot, a siege.

SECOND COP
That’s not just a pipe, that’s a 
bomb.

COP
It was antifa!

SECOND COP
Not all cops are bad! You can’t 
profile all of us based on the 
crimes of a few!

Cop is caught bellowing “Trump 2020” over his patrol car 
loudspeaker.

Cops flashing the white power sign.

Cops give TLC to a MAGA-hatted redneck who scraped his elbow, 
providing first aid from his trunk.

Cops driving MAGAs to the protests.

Cops giving MAGAs water.
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Cop manhandling a woman and throwing her out of Trump rally, 
for wearing an “I Can’t Breathe” T-shirt.

PROTESTER
But I have a ticket!

COP
You fit the description.

DETAINEE
One of these days you motherfuckers 
gonna find a black man who doesn’t 
have a broken taillight.

COP
We’ve arrested 300 reporters, where 
do they all go?

REPORTER
Sir, why do you have four stars on 
each shoulder? Patton only had 
three and he conquered France.

COP
I got 79 brutality complaints, feel 
free to file another one, I 
transfer to the next county and I 
see you again, Buckwheat. All the 
cops on my shift are dirty. You’re 
in the wrong town.

INT. OVAL OFFICE – DAY

MONTAGE.

Trump ranting.

TRUMP
Obama, he’s not a real American.
Kaepernick, that son of a bitch.
Ghettos are hellholes, these people 
are lazy, we need longer sentences, 
empty these streets. Central Park 
kids should have fried.
The Klan, well, I don’t want to say 
one way or another.
That colored guy, he doesn’t belong 
here, throw him out of the rally.
Not commuting the death sentence, I 
don’t care if he’s a teenager. 
There’s no way to coerce a 
confession. 

(MORE)
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Be glad he’s getting the needle 
instead of a real punishment.
Back in the day, my father would 
have thrown these guys in the 
street, screw the Justice 
Department. Woody Guthrie wrote a 
song about it.
Those cops got railroaded, we need 
to take the gloves off, give em 
more leeway.

INT. OFFICE – DAY

Frampton and a lawyer watch Trump.

FRAMPTON
You know who the last guy was, to 
incite a race war, in hope of 
reaching national power? Charles 
Manson. Trump is following the 
Helter Skelter playbook. Trump is 
essentially Charles Manson but 
without the sex appeal.

INT. OVAL OFFICE – NIGHT

Trump plots with Rader.

TRUMP
The way to win is with panic. If 
the suburbs see cities in flames, 
they want law and order. Democratic 
cities, make em look bad.  If 
there’s no war, we make one.

EXT. CITY STREET - NIGHT

Border patrol thugs arrive in Portland in camouflage with 
scary gas masks, batons, the big Batman utility belt with all 
the weapons, no badges.

The goons begin grabbing moms, nurses, vets, throwing them in 
vans.

DHS THUG
Take em to that warehouse off the 
highway.

They attack doctors, nurses, reporters, women.

TRUMP (CONT'D)
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DHS THUG (CONT'D)
That’s how we get cameras on us. We 
go where we know we’re not wanted. 
Provoke people into fighting back, 
pepper spray their kids.

SECOND DHS THUG
We invaded Portland on purpose, 
start a war. We can attack anywhere 
we want.

VET
Is your appointment to that job 
even legal?

DHS THUG
The siege will end when local 
officials do what we tell them. We 
go nationwide until the unrest 
stops.

VET
What unrest? So what authority do 
you have, to even do this? Twenty 
years in the Navy, MP.

One vet has his hand broken and the other is coated with 
toxic chemicals.

A general addresses troops.

GENERAL
You soldiers need to know, 
journalists are adversaries.

INT. OVAL OFFICE – NIGHT

Trump and Rader.

TRUMP
They tear-gas the mayor of 
Portland, that was fantastic! And 
shooting the reporter, a beautiful 
sight! Spy on protesters, keep 
files on em, we can arrest the 
governor and the mayor.

RADER
Sir, all of that is illegal.
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TRUMP
Look who you’re talking to. There 
are patriots under siege from 
anarchists! I got DHS creating 
intel files on journalists who 
screw with me.

RADER
Cars hit protesters 104 times since 
George Floyd protests began. Six 
lynchings during the protests. The 
police called all six suicides.

TRUMP
You're afraid to talk tough with 
your pals at Justice, here's one 
for DHS. Get BORTAC into Portland, 
I want them breaking heads. 

RADER
Sir, the DHS leadership isn't even 
confirmed, we're veering into 
state's rights and the right of 
protest here - 

TRUMP
Every time you're in here I get 
another lesson in constitutional 
law I didn't ask for. 

RADER
Sir, even with attorney-client, I 
can't help you commit crimes. And 
BORTAC, it's not their mission, 
they're not trained, the optics are 
bad, they have a reputation for - 

TRUMP
They have a reputation for doing 
what I tell em to do. I highly 
recommend it. 

RADER
Yes, sir. 

MONTAGE.

Racist thugs committing mayhem.

Racists nail notes on the doors of Biden supporters.

Racists attack cars with Biden stickers in traffic and tear 
off their masks.
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MAGA vigilante murders protester who was protecting his 
girlfriend in her wheelchair.

Boogaloo maniac shoves a gun in the faces of teenage girls 
protesting.

Proud Boys ride through a totally quiet neighborhood spraying 
toxic chemicals at the locals.

REPORTER
So you don’t have the guts to go to 
the actual protests, then?

INT. STATEHOUSE – NIGHT

Governor barks at aides.

GOVERNOR
I was a father before I started 
writing laws. We need to shoot 
black protesters, burn down their 
homes.  That teenage cunt with her 
little protest? Send her a two 
thousand dollar fine, crack open 
that college fund, see if the 
little fuck wants to explore the 
first Amendment again.

Racists shooting a protester.

Thugs killing a man who was protecting his girlfriend in her 
wheelchair.

Thugs spraying toxic chemicals at innocent bystanders.

Thugs punching a protester in the head.

EXT. CITY STREET - NIGHT

Protesters hold a peaceful hippie street festival, dance, 
read poetry, and watch a movie. City employees interacted 
with them amicably, no police.

A conservative reporter in full riot gear reports 
breathlessly to a camera.

REPORTER
I have literally never seen a riot 
like this in my life! My God, the 
carnage!
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PROTESTER
Sir, you want a daisy or a 
dandelion?

SECOND PROTESTER
Portland was actually quiet and 
dull and white, some graffiti, a 
laser pointer.

PROTESTER
There was no crime here until you 
guys showed up and started beating 
on people.

REPORTER
Those hippie poets can be really 
scary.

EXT. CITY STREET – NIGHT

River Jordan addresses a hostile crowd.

RIVER JORDAN
The Kenosha cops who paralyzed 
Jacob Blake and chained him to his 
bed. Same cops herded protesters 
into a corner where they could be 
killed. They gave the Nazis water, 
blamed the protesters for getting 
themselves shot.

THUG
But that guy Blake -

RIVER JORDAN
No, he committed no crime. No, he 
had no knife. No, he wasn’t 
resisting. No, he had no warrant. 
No, his girlfriend didn’t file a 
complaint. Cops lie. Now his father 
is receiving death threats.

THUG
But you lost control of your 
streets. Antifa.

RIVER JORDAN
There’s no antifa, it's you. The 
white freaks are trucking these 
idiots in from all over. They say 
they’re protecting property, 
they’re starting a race war. 

(MORE)
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Snipers on rooftops, shooting into 
crowds.

THUG
The cops said it’s black folks -

RIVER JORDAN
They lied. The cops let the shooter 
walk away. They thanked the Proud 
Boys. Volunteers showed up to start 
a soup kitchen, the cops arrested 
em, took their cars and their 
phones. It was soup. 

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

Minnesota street, prayer vigil.

RIVER JORDAN 
Minnesota. George Floyd, murdered. 
The police lied, he was on drugs, 
he resisted, he had fake money. 
Floyd’s killer got limousine 
treatment in jail. Only white 
guards could go near him, they gave 
him a phone. MAGA militia trucked 
rioters into Minnesota, told their 
thugs to loot the place. The people 
who burned down the nutrition 
store? White supremacists.

EXT. CITY STREET – NIGHT

Soldiers on patrol.

RIVER JORDAN 
Washington. The army has bayonets. 
Mercenaries. Prison guards. You 
know who wasn’t in the streets? 
Antifa. White nuts on the net 
pretend to be antifa and call for 
violence. The summer of protest was 
really the summer of racist abuse. 

She looks around. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
This is life from now on. Every 
time there’s a crisis, white people 
rioting. National health crisis? 
Send thugs to attack the governor. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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Police brutality? Send thugs to 
change the subject to OMG looting.

She sees Rader watching. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
It's the Trump babe from 
television. The sisterhood is so 
proud of you, girl. 

INT. LARGE OFFICE – NIGHT

A DA and other attorneys argue.

DA
I’m just one city attorney. If 
Trump brings this shitshow to my 
town, gorillas attack people in the 
streets, I throw em in jail. All 
those Republican cities got crime, 
let him invade there instead.

SECOND DA
You’ll have the Feds all over you.

DA
DHS already has a system for 
grabbing innocent people. Kids 
dying in cages. So this is not a 
new idea for Trump.

DHS THUG
Fine, we go to Chicago.

DA
Yeah, Trump has a hard on for their 
black lesbian mayor. There are no 
protests in Chicago.

DHS THUG
So we go there to straighten out 
their crime problem.

DA
You have no how Chicago gangs work. 
You let ghost guns into their city, 
get out there and grab those guns, 
your redneck friends will love 
that. You’re not pulling another 
Portland stunt here unless you want 
your men arrested. 

An aide pulls the DA aside. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
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AIDE
What if Trump just orders the DHS 
boys to open fire on our cops?

DA
Don't give em any ideas. 

EXT. OUTSIDE A MEGACHURCH – DAY

River Jordan being a nuisance.

RIVER JORDAN
Rednecks need guns to defend 
America against tyranny. Trump says 
he has authority to send masked 
thugs to kidnap protesters. Put 
kids in cages. The tyrant arrives, 
rednecks embrace him. It’s not 
tyranny unless it’s aimed at them.

THUG
You’re really in the wrong place.

RIVER JORDAN
Rednecks, gun rights. They screamed 
that Obama was coming for our guns. 
Trump plans to send DHS to Chicago 
to take guns from black guys. 
Rednecks don’t care, it’s not about 
them.

She spots a Confederate flag.

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
Not even the real Confederate flag. 
They forgot about state’s rights 
when Trump had trucks hijacking 
ventilators blue states paid for. 
Trump said blue states can't govern 
themselves, sent thugs to beat 
people, attack the governor’s 
office. It was the blue states. 
They don’t care about state’s 
rights unless it’s about them.

Rednecks form a ring around her.

EXT. AIRFIELD – DAY

Two generals survey the sky: a lot of warplane activity.
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GENERAL
The Migs are back. Russia chases 
our planes in Alaska, screws with 
our ships, got a sub in the Gulf of 
Mexico, new nuclear weapons, fight 
against us in Syria, threaten to 
shoot down our planes. Our boys 
gonna get killed. 

A fighter flies low overhead. 

GENERAL (CONT'D)
Putin attacked our election, 
smeared Hillary. He flooded us with 
laundered money. NATO countries, he 
wants cyber attacks, cut off their 
oil. And Trump is there to help 
him, slamming NATO, the guys who 
went to bat for us in Afghanistan. 
Goodbye Europe.  

INT. OVAL OFFICE - NIGHT

Trump laughing with Russian officials, shooting vodka.

TRUMP
I let Comey know people wanted his 
job, I told him to drop the Russian 
thing, stop talking to Congress. He 
wouldn’t play ball, I fired him, 
stopped the investigation.

He points to an aide.

TRUMP (CONT'D)
Comey cleared me on Russia, like I 
told him to. I got McGahn to lean 
on Sessions, how could he allow 
this Mueller thing to happen? 
Mueller had conflicts of interest, 
outside his lane, I should fire the 
whole lot of them. 

RADER
Sir, this would involve firing a 
lot of people -

TRUMP
Fire the deputy AG, U.S. Attorneys, 
anybody who asks questions. I 
interview the guys to replace em. 
This schmuck at FBI, raided 
Manafort’s house, I want him gone.
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RADER
Sir, like I said -

TRUMP
For FBI, get the guy who hid Chris 
Christie’s phone so he didn’t go 
down for Bridgegate. For Criminal 
Division get the guy who runs the 
bank I use to talk to Russia.

RADER
So an actual criminal to run the 
Criminal Division - 

TRUMP
What did you say?

RADER
Not a thing. 

INT. OFFICE – DAY

Frampton confronts Rader.

RADER
Take on Trump, he’ll destroy you.

FRAMPTON
There's evidence. Trump let Russian 
crooks buy real estate anonymously. 
Shell companies. Trump Tower has 65 
buyers from the former Soviets. 
Cohen almost set up Trump and Putin 
in a business deal together. The 
Russians own Trump. 

RADER
It’s just real estate.

FRAMPTON
Trump Junior met six people linked 
to Russian intel, offered help on a 
legal case in exchange for dirt on 
Hillary. He lied to the Senate.

RADER
Okay, so Junior is a moron.

FRAMPTON
Kushner tried to put in a secret 
radio channel in the basement of 
the Russian Embassy. He told Trump 
to fire Comey. 

(MORE)
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He tried to set up a crooked real 
estate deal, sold visas illegally, 
tried to blackmail Joe and Mika on 
MSNBC, lied about loans, lied on 
financial forms.

RADER
Like I said, dumb kids. 

FRAMPTON
These weren't pranks. They worked 
with Putin to create fake dirt on 
Hillary. Russia used the NRA to 
recruit campaigners and used Trump 
data to target the right states; 
Russia helped run the campaign. 

She turns on a monitor so they can watch conspirators.

CONSPIRATOR
Our boy can become president, we 
can engineer it. I'll get Putin on 
this program, we'll get him 
elected. Donald, tell your father 
about his gift from Mr. Putin.

RADER
But where’s the quid pro quo?

FRAMPTON
Putin propped up Trump with mob 
money, he launched cyber attacks at 
Hillary, malware, data theft, 
leaks, exploiting Bernie Sanders 
and Jill Stein, hacking voter 
lists, hosting a right-wing website 
in Russia. Russia released the fake 
report that Loretta Lynch blocked 
the email probe, which caused Comey 
to destroy Hillary before the 
election. Putin wanted a puppet 
president and he got him.

RADER
What did Trump do for Putin? Nada.

FRAMPTON
He changed the party platform to 
give Putin a pass. He picked fans 
of Putin to run the government. He 
insulted our allies. Helped Putin’s 
pals to launder money and avoid a 
U.S. 

FRAMPTON (CONT'D)
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criminal case, gave Putin the green 
light to trash Ukraine and Syria, 
blocked sanctions. He gave away 
classified information which hurt 
our allies and forced our guys to 
smuggle a source out of Russia. 

RADER
Now wait a minute -

FRAMPTON
Trump turned a blind eye. Ignoring 
Putin poisoning a challenger and 
attacking our troops in Syria. 
Ignore Putin propaganda, ignore 
Russia’s crimes in Finland, Boeing 
lost a sale over that one. Trump 
offered to let Russia interrogate 
our diplomats and thanked Putin for 
expelling our State guys. He puts 
our people in danger. 

RADER
So where’s the crime?

FRAMPTON
He's afraid to make Putin mad. 
Offering Putin a penthouse in 
Moscow. Threw a Putin critic out so 
he’d be easier to kill. America 
retreats everywhere the Russians 
are: pull ships out of the Black 
Sea, troops out of Syria, guns out 
of Ukraine, recon on ISIS convoys, 
pull out of the Open Skies treaty. 
Trump didn't just put Kurds and 
Ukrainians in danger, it was us. 

RADER
Go read the treason statute again.

FRAMPTON
Been reading a lot of statutes. 
Fire investigators, ignore 
subpoenas, destroy records, witness 
tampering, retaliation, suborning 
perjury, contempt. Trump offered 
bribes, an ambassadorship, an 
ethanol deal, pardons. Sixteen 
people lied about meeting Russians.

RADER
Lying isn't like a real crime. 

FRAMPTON (CONT'D)
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FRAMPTON
He told intel guys to coordinate 
lies before talking to Congress.  
He told officials to reject 
questions from Democrats on the 
Hill. He tried to submit his 
financial form without signing it, 
avoid perjury. And then his pals.

RADER
What, the Hill?

FRAMPTON
Republicans insisted that Comey be 
fired, hid Trump’s tax returns. 
They blocked Mueller, blocked Obama 
from warning about the elections. A 
bunch of em got Russian money and 
spread Russian propaganda.

RADER
It's legal business of Congress. 

FRAMPTON
Russia paid them to spread lies! 
They spent 20 years terrorizing the 
Clintons, they shrieked over 
Obama’s birth certificate. Then 
with Trump they lost all interest 
in accountability. Trump insulted, 
threatened these guys, they stuck 
with him.

RADER
But that’s all over now!

FRAMPTON
Tell your boss. Trump sent Barr to 
Britain to get them to investigate 
our intel guys to help Russia. Your 
party put our national security at 
risk, to put an insane sadistic 
criminal in the White House. 

INT. MAN CAVE – NIGHT

Shot of women crying on election night 2016. Shot of rednecks 
watching the women on TV.

THUG
Four years later, it still makes my 
Johnson hard, that right there.
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INT. OFFICE – NIGHT

Rader plots with lawyers, looking at an electoral map. 

RADER
We can’t win in a democracy, we 
need a one-party dictatorship. Only 
Republicans can be legitimate 
presidents, nominate judges, sign 
orders, put troops in harm's way. 
Only we get to pass laws, spend 
money, free speech, the right of 
protest. And we don't believe in 
oversight, either. 

LAWYER
Hey, this is how we keep each other 
in Cadillacs. Block anything from 
passing in the Senate, steal the 
Supreme Court, tear apart legal 
precedent, seek probes of fake 
Democratic scandals; alter evidence 
to frame Hillary.

RADER
We don’t even need a platform or 
any issues: just win. May be the 
only way to stay out of jail. 

She looks at a television.

PENCE
The choice we face is whether 
America remains America.

LAWYER
Well, white America.

MIKE LEE
Democracy isn’t the objective; 
liberty, peace, and prosperity are. 
Rank democracy can thwart that.
All these Republican districts are 
gerrymandered.

SECOND LAWYER
You know campaigning on the White 
House lawn is illegal. Paying off 
Trump’s bimbos to keep quiet. 
Running fake candidates. Purging 
voter rolls. Robo-calls telling 
people to vote Wednesday.
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RADER
Who’s side are you on?

SECOND LAWYER
Threatening voters. Telling 
rednecks to vote twice. Fake 
ballots. Tossing out black ballots, 
cutting out polling places and 
machines and ballots in the ghetto. 
Threatening letters, gonna sodomize 
and execute Kamala Harris. 

RADER
That was some kook. 

SECOND LAWYER
Extremist arrested with explosives, 
planning to kill Biden. You forced 
Biden to cancel a rally, they’re 
escorting electors so they don’t 
get shot.

RADER
If we win, who’s gonna arrest us? 
Post Office is like a crippled 
mule. We dump ballots into bulk 
mail, maybe an alley. Force em to 
pay more for ballot delivery, fire 
postal managers, ban overtime. Tell 
those carriers not to witness 
ballots.

SECOND LAWYER
Folks need the mail for insulin and 
Social Security and such.

RADER
Too bad. Our campaign chiefs keep 
getting busted. Parscale beat his 
wife because she wouldn’t have sex 
with him, they sent in SWAT. 
Stepien got fired for Bridgegate. 
But we soldier on anyway.

INT. ELECTION OFFICE – DAY

Thugs harass election official.
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THUG
We’re speaking for the president. 
We want ballot security 
information, who accesses and moves 
machines and ballots, where they’re 
stored and counted.

OFFICIAL
And I’m speaking for the state 
board of elections. Get the hell 
out of here.

INT. POSTAL FACILITY – DAY

Congresswoman approaches guard.

CONGRESSWOMAN
I’m a member of Congress and you’re 
going to show me where that mail 
sorter went.

GUARD
I’ve got more guns than you. Have a 
nice day.

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

MONTAGE.

Election mischief.

Removing mailboxes from black areas.

Wrecking sorting machines.

Running a Biden bus off the road.

Thugs blocking voting sites and filming voters; gunmen 
chasing voters.

Trump trucks blocking a highway.

Vote counting center, cops stop thugs with AR15s, ammo and 
explosives.

INT. OFFICE – NIGHT

Rader and lawyers watch television with the chyron “PRESIDENT 
ELECT BIDEN”.
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RADER
Sir, we’re breaking laws. Firing 
people, pardons, fraud charges, 
twisting arms in the Michigan 
statehouse, demanding revotes in 
the states where you’re behind. It 
makes me nervous when army generals 
say stuff like this.

Generals onscreen. 

GENERAL
Declare martial law, redo the 
election, kill off the Democrats.

SECOND GENERAL
The CIA has computers in Germany 
where they changed Trump votes to 
Biden, special forces attacked it 
but they were killed by the 
Democrats.

EXT. SUBURBAN STREET - DAY

The Secretary of State for Michigan is putting Christmas 
decorations on her house with her four-year-old when a mob of 
armed terrorists shows up.

THUG
You’re the state election boss?

SECRETARY
Who are you people?

THUG
Just you remember, we know where 
you live.

EXT. SUBURBAN STREET – DAY

Governor fetching his paper. Thug approaches the house. 

THUG
Morning, Governor. Beautiful 
Georgia day. A man needs to take 
care of his wife and daughter, 
times like this. We’re going to the 
Secretary of State’s house next.
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INT. OFFICE - DAY

Black legislator plays a recording on his phone.

AIDE
Senator?

RECORDING
We still know how to make a nigger 
necktie.

EXT. HIGHWAY – DAY

Cops pull over a panel van.

COP
Officer, you kidnapped this air-
conditioner repairmen because of, 
what again?

NUTTY COP
He has 750,000 ballots in that 
truck.

COP
Those are air ducts, sir. You have 
the right to remain silent…

INT. OVAL OFFICE - DAY

Trump corners Rader. 

TRUMP
Kid, you go straight to the AG on 
this election thing. 

RADER
Mister President, the FBI could see 
this as obstruction of justice. 

TRUMP
And who does the FBI work for?

RADER
Sir - 

TRUMP
How many times do we need to have 
this conversation?

RADER
Mister President - 
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TRUMP
You're a smart cookie, you went to 
a good school. Stay smart. 

RADER
Yes, sir. 

TRUMP
I heard you got a lawyer. 

RADER
Yes sir, I did. 

TRUMP
But you're a lawyer. 

INT. INTERROGATION ROOM - DAY

FBI agents grill Rader again. She has a lawyer. 

AGENT
We need a bigger room today, a few 
more lawyers. And you brought your 
own lawyer too. 

RADER
It's my right. 

AGENT
We need more clarity about the 
statements you gave us. We need to 
know about your time in the White 
House. It's going to be a long day. 
We can wait if you need to powder 
your nose, we'll be bringing in 
lunch. 

RADER
The White House?

AGENT
Well, yes, we don't mean to ambush 
you. Ukraine, the virus response, 
the Portland incidents, the 
election. 

RADER
Are you going to read me my rights?

AGENT
Well, an excellent question. 
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RADER
I wanted to quit, you know. 

AGENT
And here you are. 

INT. OFFICE - DAY

The general is getting some pointed questions from two 
CONGRESSMEN. 

CONGRESSMAN
He fired the Secretary of Defense. 
What if somehow, someone fires 
nuclear weapons? Or a coup attempt? 

GENERAL
We have a process. We only follow 
legal orders. 

CONGRESSMAN
You promise me. You took an oath, 
we're counting on you. 

SECOND CONGRESSMAN
We may have to do this again 
someday. 

CONGRESSMAN
What do you mean?

SECOND CONGRESSMAN
Trump is a buffoon, he commits his 
crimes in broad daylight. What if 
the next one is smart, he can hatch 
a plan and not tell the world? That 
whole party, they're not interested 
in real democracy anymore. 

INT. PENTAGON OFFICE - NIGHT

The general talks to other senior generals. 

GENERAL
Item one. The President spends all 
day talking to war hawks who want 
to bomb Iran, Pence keeps saying 
they're evil, Netanyahu. 

SECOND GENERAL
We do that, we've got a full-blown 
war. 
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GENERAL
We don't execute unlawful orders. 

SECOND GENERAL
Who decides what's unlawful?

GENERAL
Right now, I do. Nobody carries out 
an order like that, without 
checking with me. 

SECOND GENERAL
You realize what that means?

GENERAL
We haven't even got to Item Two. 
The president has nothing to lose, 
he may pull out the Insurrection 
Act, call out our troops, declare 
himself president-elect.

SECOND GENERAL
Try a coup d'etat?

GENERAL
Esper said he wouldn't use the 
Insurrection Act to attack 
protesters, Trump went nuts and 
fired him. Secretary of Defense. 

SECOND GENERAL
Shit. 

GENERAL
We need to be on our guard. We may 
be all that stands between him and 
dictatorship. If he tries, we all 
walk out, publicly, Saturday Night 
Massacre. We got the guns, he can't 
do it without us. 

SECOND GENERAL
So you're worried about 
Inauguration Day?

GENERAL
If we need to, put a ring of steel 
around the city. These MAGA freaks 
with the red hats, they're the same 
Nazis our grandfathers fought. 

SECOND GENERAL
That's for inauguration Day. What 
if they don't want to wait? 
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GENERAL
Congress certifies Biden as 
president on January 6th.  

SECOND GENERAL
If he can't get us, he will use his 
MAGA freaks, make his own army. 
He's getting them all fired up, 
remember he tried to start a race 
war in Oregon last summer. 

GENERAL
Any day could be the Reichstag 
fire, brownshirts in the streets. 

INT. OFFICE  - DAY

The general questions Rader. 

GENERAL
I'm hearing things. You want to get 
rid of the top guys at the FBI and 
CIA?

RADER
It's all routine.

GENERAL
You be careful. We're getting a new 
president on January 20th no matter 
what Trump may think. America is a 
busted airplane and we gotta bring 
it in for a landing. I'm gonna call 
you every day to make sure nothing 
stupid is going on. 

She sighs. 

RADER
The nuts are taking over. 

GENERAL
Figured that out, did you? 

EXT. CITY STREET - DAY

Trump talks to his thugs. 
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TRUMP
January sixth, beautiful day, 
Congress is gonna certify my 
reelection. I will lead you to the 
Capitol to make sure.

Rader and others plotter huddle with their phones. 

RADER
We spent weeks on this, drafting 
maps, get time off from work, 
hotels, planes and buses, recon. 
I'm concerned about building 
invasion websites, there's a trail 
for investigators to follow. 

PLOTTER
Doesn't matter, if we win! We been 
shopping for napalm, guns, flash 
grenades, stun guns, bear spray, 
radio systems, plastic handcuffs, 
pipe bombs. Got a gallows, T-shirts 
saying “Civil War”. 

RADER
We got the tools they needed to 
kill or kidnap all of Congress, or 
steal the elector ballots.

PLOTTER
Just a mob of thugs, right?

RADER
It's not a mob of loons with 
buffalo horns. This is the party 
and the administration. Trump 
blocked troops and FBI units from 
going in to stop the attack, he’s 
hosting a viewing party so family 
can watch it. Campaign officials 
set up the pre-riot rally.

SECOND PLOTTER
The wife of Justice Thomas provided 
buses. Republican Attorney Generals 
organized the attack, sent 
robocalls telling the boys to go to 
DC. Republican officials came from 
all over to join in, bring more 
buses. 
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RADER
This better work. Republicans in 
Congress gave the rioters a tour 
when the place was closed, told em 
where they could hunt Pelosi. They 
are delaying the election 
certification to give the boys time 
to attack, Giuliani is helping. Ted 
Cruz is fundraising off the attack 
right in the middle of it.

PLOTTER
Trump’s kids are cheering us on.

SECOND PLOTTER
A lawmaker let terrorists into the 
Oregon legislature. We can go 
nationwide. FBI warnings were 
thrown in the trash. Panic buttons 
are disabled. The Guard was stopped 
from responding and the Capitol 
Police pulled away. Crowd control 
is gone. We're all set!

PLOTTER
These are the guys who arrested 150 
women for peacefully protesting the 
nomination of a rapist to the 
Court. Had to get em off the field.

RADER
Some cops are celebrating and 
attacking reporters. The White 
Counsel told us to steer clear of 
Trump, because helping him launch 
his schemes could get us arrested. 
Just win, baby. 

INT. CAPITOL BUILDING – DAY 

MONTAGE. 

The Capitol riot. Rader watches from behind a pillar, in 
growing horror. 

THUG
Congress is certifying the election 
right around the corner, we can 
kill the top three members of the 
presidential line of succession and 
our entire legislature.

The attackers kill five, including a cop.
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They crush another cop in a door.

They steal the Speaker’s mail and laptop.

Trash the parliamentarian’s office.

Destroy a memorial for John Lewis.

Cart cameras and loot away.

Thugs defecate and pee in the hall.

Thugs take selfies.

Thug poses with a crossbow.

THUG (CONT'D)
If this doesn’t work, we do it in 
the next election too, steal every 
election by force.

SECOND THUG
Hurry up, my mom drove us here, 
she’s waiting.

THUG
Hey, there's that Trump babe from 
Fox News!

SECOND THUG
You sure?

THUG
She's one of us! Come on girl, take 
a selfie with us!

They grab her and a third thug snaps a picture. 

SECOND THUG
Hello, Fox News!

RADER
Hello, U.S. Attorney. You're not 
putting this on the internet, are 
you?

SECOND THUG
Hell yeah, your the Trump girl, our 
field general!

A male and female member of the House hide behind a door.

79.



MALE CONGRESSMAN
We need to take the womenfolk 
somewhere safe!

FEMALE CONGRESSMAN
Let go of my hand, asshole. You did 
this. 

MALE CONGRESSMAN
What - 

FEMALE CONGRESSMAN
My staff saw you yesterday, leading 
these thugs through the building, 
doing recon for today. I'm not your 
women folk, you think this is a 
western?

INT. OFFICE – DAY

Trump meets Rader who is disheveled and unnerved. 

RADER
Sir, armed freaks are hunting the 
Vice President so they could kill 
him.

TRUMP
He’s a traitor.

ANOTHER TRUMP LAWYER
Pence needs to face a firing squad.

RADER
Jesus. 

She walks out. A few reporters are escorted in. 

TRUMP
At least I can count on Fox. 

REPORTER
Sir, people are starting to wonder 
how all those people got to the 
Capitol.

TRUMP
Well, I don't really know much 
about it. That girl Rader knows all 
the players, she was at the 
Capitol, you can ask her what she 
knows. 
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INT. OFFICE – DAY

Back at the Capitol, Pence’s wife and daughter are listening 
to the mob screaming “Hang Pence” right outside as they 
erected a gallows.

RIVER JORDAN
Republicans could have killed every 
Democrat and handed Congress to the 
GOP. Armed men were a minute away 
from the nuclear football. First 
time a U.S. president sent a mob to 
hang his vice president. People who 
screamed that imaginary antifas 
want to kill cops killed a cop.

She picks up a tattered American flag.

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
People who howled when Kaepernick 
knelt during the Anthem beat a cop 
to death with the American flag.
Guys who cheered when Kaepernick 
was thrown out of the NFL were 
outraged that their chief was 
thrown off Twitter.
People who demanded prison terms 
because somebody spray painted a 
federal building defecated all over 
our Capitol.
The guys who kidnapped moms for 
protesting violent cops decided 
that their right to protest 
includes murder.
The thugs who wanted to crucify 
Clinton over oral sex decided that 
impeachment is a sacred tool only 
to be used in rare circumstances.
Not even Robert E. Lee managed to 
bring rebel flags into the site 
where Rosa Parks lay in state. 
Traitors and terrorists both, proud 
of it.

INT. GRAND JURY ROOM - DAY

Rader is subpoenaed to testify. No lawyer. 

DA
Miss Rader, thank you for coming 
today. 
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RADER
I was subpoenaed, sir. 

DA
This could be a long visit or a 
short visit. We need to discuss 
Russia, Ukraine, Portland, the 
election.

RADER
I wasn't in the White House for 
Russia. 

DA
You were at Justice for Russia. And 
you were on the campaign. When did 
you join the campaign, then?

RADER
On the advice of counsel, I invoke 
my fifth amendment privilege 
against self-incrimination and 
respectfully decline to answer your 
question.

DA
Right. So who was it who brought 
you into the campaign?

RADER
On the advice of counsel, I invoke 
my fifth amendment privilege 
against self-incrimination and 
decline to answer. Respectfully, 
sorry. 

DA
Is the President aware that you're 
here today? Apparently he's telling 
Twitter you were a rock star during 
that riot at the Capitol. You're 
already under the bus. 

RADER
On the advice of counsel - 

DA
Alright. You will need your lawyer 
after all, we need to talk to the 
judge about compelling you to 
testify. One topic we'll be coming 
back to, is your visit to the Hill. 
Got great pictures on the internet. 
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INT. SENATE GALLERY – DAY

A congressman sees the general. 

CONGRESSMAN
Thank you for everything you did. 
You landed the plane. You've been 
smiling all day, I can tell. 

A conservative reporter does a standup for the cameras.

REPORTER
Democrats can’t impeach Trump 
because his followers will become 
violent if we do. Nice country you 
got here, be a shame if anything 
happened to it.

CLERK
Article I, Impeachment of Donald J. 
Trump....Second Impeachment of 
Donald J. Trump.

Republicans make a great show of sitting in the back, 
dangling their feet over the railing, doodling, as though 
they were juvenile delinquents heading for reform school.

Rader huddling with Republican Senators.

RADER
And so it is as clear as is the 
summer sun…

Democrats laugh.

RADER (CONT'D)
Why are you laughing, I didn't 
laugh at any of you! It was antifa 
attacked the Capitol! Democrats are 
dividing this country!

MCCONNELL
The mob was fed lies. They were 
provoked by the president and other 
powerful people. And they tried to 
use fear and violence to stop a 
specific proceeding of the first 
branch of the federal government.

REPORTER
So why did you vote to acquit 
Trump? You just said he’s guilty.
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MCCONNELL
And anyone who votes guilty gets 
primaried right out of office.

AIDE
Have you talked to the President 
about a pardon?

RADER
He's really not in the mood right 
now. 

AIDE
This may be your last chance. 

EXT. CAPITOL STEPS – DAY

Rader is walking with her husband and child. She is spooning 
ice cream into her daughter's mouth. Dad smiles. 

New FBI agents approach Rader. 

AGENT
Miss Rader?

RADER
Hey, fellas, I don't need an escort 
back to the Wing today.

She realizes that something else is going on. 

AGENT
Miss, you need to come with us.  

She's in shock. 

RIVER JORDAN
Lock her up! Lock her up! They 
gonna love you in the Department of 
Corrections!

RADER
Just you wait. 2020 was a 
rehearsal. We rigged the election 
laws in the key states. Doesn't 
matter who gets the most votes, we 
steal Congress, and the White House 
in 24. And it's all totally legal. 
You'll never see a Democratic 
president again. 

She looks at her husband. And then at her daughter. 
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RADER (CONT'D)
Sweetie, I need to talk to these 
policemen. 

EXT. CITY STREET – DAY

River Jordan yells at rednecks in front of a country club.

RIVER JORDAN
Someday, Donald, your cheeseburger 
body with the orange face and the 
cotton-candy hair will expire by 
course of nature.
Your wives and kids will gasp with 
relief, rip apart your tattered 
estate like hyenas.
Across New York, the town that 
ridiculed you, papers will write 
your obituary. The massive PEARL-
HARBOR size headline will be the 
same in all of them:
Trump, IMPEACHED President, dies.
Memories fade and almost all you 
did will be forgotten.
You won’t be remembered for the 
towers you built with stolen money, 
the Freedonian hookers you slept 
with.
Not for the bankrupt businesses, 
the swindles, the people you 
crushed under your boot.
Not for Charlottesville, or the 
children in cages, or the families 
torn apart, or the workers and 
farmers you betrayed, or the wall 
people point at and laugh, or the 
employees you ruined and sent to 
jail, or the women you raped.
In a century, the historians and 
schoolchildren will only remember 
one thing.
Trump, IMPEACHED President, dies.
Teachers will roll their eyes and 
teach bored students the 30-second 
version of your sad life.
The laws you broke, institutions 
you destroyed.
How your leadership in the virus 
crisis was so bad that you killed 
half a million people.
How you betrayed your country for 
Russia and China.

(MORE)
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How you screwed over people 
fighting for their freedom in 
Ukraine and Hong Kong, and sold the 
Kurds to genocide.
How you set 10,000 terrorists free.
How you abandoned workers and 
farmers who voted for you, victims 
in a trade war you created, to get 
China’s help.
How you proved yourself, not only 
America’s worst president, but its 
worst criminal, its worst traitor, 
its worst human in two centuries.
Trump, IMPEACHED President, dies.

Fat security guys walk toward her.

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
Look at them calling for backup. 
Mister Trump, you will have no 
airports, no monuments, no schools 
named after you.
Tiny towns who name streets after 
presidents will skip over Trump 
Street and go straight to Biden 
Boulevard.
Historians who play the parlor game 
of picking the worst president will 
stop, you won the game for all 
time. The descendants of Harding 
and Hoover can rest easy.
You will go down in history with 
Nixon, another man famous for the 
richly satisfying way he got the 
destruction he deserved.
Your name will be forever 
synonymous with the failure and 
shame and felonies of America’s 
most ridiculous President.
You won’t hear the millions 
cheering your death, but your ghost 
can listen to the centuries to 
come, laughing at your name.
Trump, IMPEACHED President, dies.

River is beaten again. 

FADE OUT.
THE END. 

RIVER JORDAN (CONT'D)
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